CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP

Minutes of a Meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on Monday 16 October 2006 at 1.00 pm at Kendal Town Hall.

PRESENT

Mr R Bloxham – Carlisle City Council (Chairman)

 Mr A Holliday – Copeland Borough Council

Mr B Metz – Eden District Council

Mrs B Woof – South Lakeland District Council

Also in Attendance:

Ms A Calsy
-
Strategic Waste Partnership

Ms J Carrol
-
Copeland Borough Council

Mr L Conway
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr M Gardener
-
Carlisle City Council

Ms M Graham
-
North West Waste Forum

Mr G Harrison
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr D Kendall
-
North West Waste Forum

Mr R Kitchen
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr I F Laird
-
Barrow Borough Council

Mr C Pickering
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr R Watson
-
Government Office North West

Mr E Yates
-
Eden District Council

Mrs S Garrett
-
Cumbria County Council (Secretary) 

The Chair opened the meeting by welcoming Margaret Graham who would be representing the North West Waste Forum as David Kendall would be retiring from Impact Housing and would, therefore, no longer be a representative on the Partnership.


1. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Mr Ron Denby and Mr Ian Payne (Allerdale Borough Council), Mr W Joughin (Barrow Borough Council) and Mr Jack Richardson (Cumbria County Council).

2. disclosures of interest

Mr Bloxham, Mr Holliday, Mr Metz and Mrs Woof declared a personal interest in all items of business on the Agenda that affected their respective local authorities.  

3. minutes

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership meeting held on 20 September 2006 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

Matters Arising

The Chairman commented that the presentation by Remade North West (RNW) had been very interesting.  RNW would be producing a supply chain directory early in 2007 which would be circulated to all District Authorities to pass on to traders.

Members queried whether the scoping exercise would definitely take place on 27 November and Graham Harrison undertook to check this and let members know.

There had been problems identifying sites for Household Waste Recycling Centres (HWRC) as some companies did not want recycling facilities as a neighbour.  

The site at Clay Flatts was being progressed.  

Members were aware of problems in some areas because of pollution issues and officers were consulting with Cumbria Waste Management regarding the site at Hespin Wood.  

Mr Pickering confirmed that there would be £2m this year for funding for the Household Waste Recycling Centres, Next year there would be £1.5m and £0.5m yearly thereafter.  In order to be able to bid for further funding it would be necessary to show that the schemes worked.  

In answer to a question as to whether District Authorities could assist with publicity, officers suggested that if the sites were managed properly and worked well they would in effect self‑publicise.    

4. minutes of officer group meetings

Ms Calsy presented the Minutes of a meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Officers Group held on 5 October 2006 and informed members that all items in the Minutes were dealt with on the agenda for the meeting of the Partnership.  

The Chair commented that he had considered the media opportunity to have been successful and he hoped the documentary was well received when it was televised towards the end of October.

There was disappointment that it had not been possible to provide sites for commercial waste arisings but at the moment there was division between domestic and commercial recycling facilities.  The Partnership would need to discuss the issue and make a decision which would include all recycling at a future meeting.

The Chair highlighted the importance of having an exit strategy in place for projects.

AGREED,
that the Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Officer Group held on 5 October 2006 be received.

5. commercial waste investigation

The Partnership received a report asking them to approve proposed work to establish standard commercial weights as the initial step to implement a County‑wide project aimed at identifying the best arrangement for the collection of commercial waste within Cumbria.  

It was acknowledged that there could be a considerable amount of commercial waste being disposed of via the domestic collection service.  Although waste was collected by volume, disposal charges were based on weight.  Containers with the same capacity could hold a very differing amount of weight,, for example, a container from a hotel could be considerably heavier that one of the same size from a small shop disposing of plastic waste.  

Officers would need to look at providing data which would allow a holistic approach and ensure everyone used ‘standard Cumbrian weights’ as over recent years, one authority  had established significantly higher weights than other areas in the County.

Members were asked to agree to conduct a limited commercial waste sampling exercise in representative Districts and to initiate a project to investigate optimum commercial waste collection as the first step in implementing a County‑wide project to identify the most viable arrangements for commercial waste collection within Cumbria.  It was envisaged that results from the exercise could be collated towards the end of 2007.  

Following a thorough discussion, it was 

AGREED,
that the Partnership endorse the proposed work to establish more representative standard commercial weights, as the first step in implementing a County-wide project to identify optimum arrangements for commercial waste collection within Cumbria.

6. local behavioural change fund (wrap)

Mr Harrison presented a report on the Local Behavioural Change Fund which outlined progress made on the Fund from Waste and Resources Action Programmes (WRAP).  The report recommended that the Partnership note the action taken since the previous meeting and supported current initiatives.

The advertisement for three Recycling Ranger posts, to be shared between Districts, had been placed in the relevant newspapers.  It was intended to hold interviews on 20 and 23 November.  A copy of the advertisement and a press release which had been sent to newspapers was appended to the report for members information.

AGREED,
that the report be noted and action taken since the last meeting of the Partnership be supported.

7. strategic options development

Ms Calsy explained that at the last Officer Group meeting, there had been a discussion on Strategic Options Development and six elements to the Joint Municipal Waste Strategy had been agreed:

· Domestic Collection

· Bring/HWRC Site Density

· Commercial Waste Collection Arrangements

· Waste Prevention (Waste Growth)

· Materials Marketing

· Treatment of Options/Landfill Capacity

At the meeting, officers had considered the first three options.  Two draft reports were being prepared on domestic collection and  bring/household waste recycling centre site density which identified the issues to be considered, suggested actions which would need to be followed, and agreed that timescale needed to address the issues.  

A project was proposed for optimising commercial waste as this was considered to be a major issue for domestic waste collection (at the kerbside or bring sites) in Cumbria and an issue which would require change.  All implications of any change needed to be considered thoroughly if optimum arrangements were to be identified.  

The remaining three options would be discussed at the next officers meeting and the reports from the discussions would be fed forward to the preferred options workshop in late November.  

8. bvpi 84(a) update

Ms Calsy passed round copies of the BVPI84(a) report summary for information.  She explained that a request for a grant from DEFRA Regional Funding had been successful.  The grant represented £13,000 for a consultant to compare/contrast waste management data and practices in Cumbria, Cheshire, and other Authorities, such as Lancashire who performed better on the total household waste per head measure BVPI 84(a).  An interim report on initial investigations of Cumbrian BVPI 84(a) data had been prepared to support this work.  The Initial analysis set out below suggested that there were several potential underlying causes for the high Cumbrian BVPI 84(a) measure:

Cause
Action to Address



Contamination of domestic waste with commercial waste from underestimation of commercial waste arisings with (co‑mingled) domestic waste, from tourist waste arising with street cleaning and from commercial premises with waste collected as domestic waste


Commercial waste project (proposed), also consider under BVPI 84(a) project the effective tourist pollution

Very high waste arisings at HWRC sites in several Cumbrian Districts (compared to the best performing English Authorities), which may be attributable in some part to commercial waste arriving.


Continued introduction of the permit scheme

Potential inclusion of the waste such as from fly tippling and gully sweeping that may be excluded from the ‘household waste’ definition.


All Districts to obtain weights of various components and deduct from total household waste measurement

Very high levels of green waste arising in some districts (both at the kerbside) and at HWRC sites and high levels of street sweeping (leaves, debris) in rural areas.


BVPI84a project: Investigate with other Authorities to learn from ’best practice’.  Revise what to include in total household waste measure.

Residual high levels of Household Waste for landfill.
BVPI84a Project: Investigate with other Authorities to learn from ‘best practice’ even after measures above it is estimated that Cumbria will still be 60kg total household/head of population higher than Lancashire for instance.



It is recommended that the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership endorse the proposed work to progress the project for Best Value Performance Indicator for total household waster per head of population (BVPI 84a) Investigation.  

Members congratulated Adrianne on her précis of the full report.

AGREED, 
that the Partnership endorse the proposed work to progress the project for BVPI84a for total household waste per head of population investigation.

9. proposal for pooling arrangements for statutory performance standards 

Members considered a report on proposals for pooling arrangements for statutory performance standards for recycling and compost waste proposals for 2007/08.

DEFRA had invited proposals to be submitted by 20 October 2006 and officers suggested that, whilst not absolutely necessary, formally applying for pooling targets could highlight a firm intention of the County and the District Authorities to work together as a Partnership and could be the first step towards a ‘Memorandum of Understanding’.

At the present time, each District Council had statutory targets set for recycling and composting.  Under the proposals for pooling targets, from 2007/08 Cumbria would have a ‘stretch target’ for recycling and waste arisings.  Pooling targets would allow Waste Authorities to work together to achieve best value by adjusting the individual levels of recycling and composting required from each Partner Authority.  

There were two options: -

(a) No change (maintaining existing statutory targets);

(b) Apply for stretch targets to be adopted as pool targets for 2007/08 under the pooling arrangements proposal.

The County’s Waste Management Team were working with the County Council as the accountable body on preparations for a bid to Government Office North West for additional funding.  It would also be necessary for the Partnership to collate the following information for pooling arrangements: -

· Household waste arisings tonnages from 2002/03 to 2007/08 for each WCA and the WDA

· Existing Statutory Performance Standards for 2007/08 for each WCA and the WDA

· Recycling and Composting tonnages required to meet the existing Statutory Performance Standards for 2007/08 for each WCA and the WDA

· Recycling and Composting tonnages required to meet the proposed pooling arrangements (e.g. stretch targets) 2007/08 for each WCA and the WDA

· The new percentage Statutory Performance Standards for 2007/08 for each WCA and the WDA

· Explanation of why the arrangement would help achieve Best Value 

· Evidence supporting assumptions about future tonnages of waste arisings/recyclate

· Calculations supporting the new standards

· Details of Local Public Service level Agreements

· Letters of acceptance from each Authority involved

The only item or work which may be unavailable by 20 October would be the letters of acceptance.  However, it was thought that endorsement by the Partnership would be sufficient at this time.  There was a slight risk that the submission could be rejected but officers considered that this was a positive action.

AGREED,
that the Partnership formally endorse the officers’  proposal to apply for pooled arrangements for statutory performance standards for recycling and composting of household waste for 2007/08.
10. lats update

Mr Harrison presented a report updating members on the landfill allowance  trading schemes (LATS).  The report recommended that the Partnership noted the LATS position at the end of 2005/06 and the present estimate for the end of 2006/07.  

The Waste and Emissions Trading Act 2003 made provision for the setting up of LATS throughout the Country.  Councils had been set allowances for the amount of biodegradable waste put in landfill sites during each year of the scheme up to 2020 and under the Directive the scheme was developed to help Local Authorities to reduce the amount of biodegradable municipal waste going to these sites. 

The target recorded for 2005/06 for Cumbria was 171, 647 tonnes and a credit of 3,575 tonnes for the year was achieved by the joint efforts of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership and the sensible allocation of the Waste Performance and Efficiency Grant and other funding.  

In order to mitigate against the effect of penalties the Partnership would need to focus on the LATS.  LATS not used by the set date would be lost, therefore, Officers were requested to enquire and make recommendations on advantages, or otherwise, for buying future LATS.  Officers were attending a budget meeting at the end of the week and would include this on the agenda for the meeting.

To date, figures for recycling and composting were 18.74% and 17.84% respectively.

AGREED, 
that the Partnership note the LATS position at the end of 2005/06 and the estimate for the end of 2006/07.

11. strategic partner update

Mr Pickering, gave an update on the selection process for the preferred bidder.  

A report had been presented to the County Council meeting held in September 2006.  And whilst there had not been any disagreement regarding the report, Councillors had asked that a further report explaining the technicalities, highlighting the benefits and value for money be presented to the November meeting of the Council.  Mr Pickering would update the Partnership on developments at the next meeting.

As Mr Pickering and Mr Harrison had to leave to attend another meeting at this point the Chair informed Members that the next meeting of the Partnership had been arranged for 1.00pm on Tuesday 14 November 2006 at Barrow Town Hall.  However, the present timescale for meetings was very tight and it was proposed and agreed that the next meeting be postponed until 11 December 2006.  A member suggested that as the scoping exercise was scheduled to take place on 27 November, it would be prudent to meet on the same day and members agreed that this would be a good idea.  Graham Harrison would confirm if this was possible.  

As a matter of interest, Mr Harrison passed round a copy of an advertisement for the second phase of Cumbria Waste Awareness Campaign 2006.  The advertisement was due to be published during October to December 2006 through various medium and was intended to: -

· Further engage the Public by providing simple information on recycling percentages;

· Use the information to encourage action;

· Provide a positive ‘call to action’ – recycle for Cumbria – which would link seamlessly into the WRAP funded activity as part of the Local Behavioural Change Fund.

The simple statement was ‘60% of your household rubbish can be recycled’.

AGREED,
that 

(a) the advertisement for recycling be noted;

(b)
subject to confirmation of the scoping exercise taking place on 27 November, the next meeting of the Partnership take place on either 27 November or 11 December at 1:00pm at Barrow . 

12. REPORT FROM GOVERNMENT OFFICE NORTH WEST

Richard Watson reported that Mr David Milliband was seeking comments from consultees regarding stakeholders’ participation on an ‘Environmental Contract’ with households, businesses and Local Authorities.  Comments could be sent to the website at http://wiki.defra.gov.uk/WikiHome
Mr Watson highlighted points identified in the Waste Strategy Consultation as follows: -


-
Incentives and investments would need to be introduced in order to reach targets for landfill diversion in future years.

· Measures for Waste reduction would have to be identified and consideration given to the possibility that producers of waste may be held responsible for charges.  

· Central Government would need to identify the extent to which policy instruments, for example landfill tax escalator and LATS,  regulation of waste treatment and household charging could be used or modified to achieve LATS targets.

· Local Authorities would have to define their role in dealing with commercial waste and help local businesses to improve Waste Management.  

· The issue of Energy from Waste although controversial was still an option provided other measures further up the ‘waste hierarchy’ had been implemented. 

· The importance for all Authorities to publicise the need for behavioural change in the Public’s attitude to recycling, composting and waste reduction of non-biodegradable refuse.

A member commented that a scheme to introduce charging households, which had been piloted in Cork in Ireland, had not proven successful and incidences of fly tipping had increased because of this scheme.  Partnership members were concerned that this option would penalise those less able to pay.  It was agreed that introducing a charging policy was not the preferred way forward.  Mr Watson informed the Group that the Government would prefer a system of rewards of reaching or bettering targets being introduced rather than a system of penalties for not reaching agreed targets.  

13. any other business

The Chair thanked Adrianne Calsy for the work she had done for the Partnership and wished her well in her new employment with the Nuclear Decommissioning Agency.  He also thanked David Kendal for his contributions to the work of the Partnership and wished him a long and happy retirement.

14. date of next meeting

AGREED, 
that the meeting scheduled for Tuesday 14 November 2006 be postponed.  The next meeting would take place on 27 November at Barrow Town Hall subject to confirmation from Graham Harrison that the scoping exercise would take place on this date at Barrow Town Hall.  If the meeting could not take place on 27 November, the next meeting of the Group would be held on 11 December at 1:00 pm at Barrow Town Hall.
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